Tenant Opportunity to Purchase Coalition

April3, 2023

Dear Representative,

On behalf of the Tenants Opportunity to Purchase (TOPA) coalition, we ask for your continued co-sponsorship of Representatives Livingstone and Consalvo’s newly filed Bill, H.1350.  Your prior Co-sponsorship has been deeply appreciated and instrumental to our progress.   The Bill has been amended since the last Term to reflect conversations with Legislators, as well as input from the real estate industry and our growing coalition.  An identical Bill, S.880, has also been entered by Senator Jehlen.  This Term, Bills may continue to be cosponsored, until heard in their initial Committee, but we urge your rapid action to co-sponsor both.  Our Legislative support has increased substantially in every Session, since TOPA’s initial filing, and we are working to secure passage and enactment in this Term.

In the last legislative term, the TOPA bill (H.1426) was advanced by the Joint Housing Committee.  Previously, TOPA had been attached to the Economic Development Bill and approved by both Houses, only to be vetoed by the former Governor after the close of that Session.  Given that history and success, we are advocating for the most rapid consideration and advancement of TOPA in this Session, and we will be relying on your support to accomplish this.

As you are aware, an increasing portion of Massachusetts has been suffering a growing housing crisis for years: people are being forced from their homes, displaced from neighborhoods where they have grown up and wish to remain, by a lack of housing and increasing rental rates and condo conversions.  Longstanding, stable communities are being torn apart and decimated.  We have seen, and documented, the increasing activity of predatory financial speculators entering the the rental housing market, and the increase of all-cash and off-market sales, especially in Gateway Cities.  We have come to see in ever sharper relief, the direct links between secure and affordable housing, and personal, public, community and economic health.  TOPA is a tool to assist existing residents to limit housing costs, and secure their future.  Should tenants choose to convert into a housing cooperative, they will become the owners of their properties, but many other housing types are supported in this legislation.

A version of TOPA has been successful for decades in Massachusetts (and elsewhere in New England), assisting owners of manufactured homes to purchase their mobile home parks, and secure their futures.  TOPA has also been successful in Washington, D.C., converting hundreds of buildings over the past few decades.  Several other States and Cities are currently pursuing the establishment of TOPA in their jurisdictions.  This is an opportunity for Massachusetts to again demonstrate its vision and leadership nationally.

In the decades since Chapter 40B was enacted, and rent control withdrawn in three communities, the private sector has not created enough new and affordable housing.  While only a fraction of TOPA-qualifying properties will elect (or be able to achieve the several thresholds and milestones of the Bill) to proceed to purchase, TOPA could result in thousands of residential units converting to permanent affordability every year, with residents exerting a strong voice in their operation and management.  Our municipal partners are eager to implement TOPA, and we are certain that many more communities will enact it, once this tool is available.  

TOPA provides residents a seat at the table when owners choose to sell their multifamily properties, at market rates and to a tight timeline.  No owner is forced to sell.  The Bill also contains numerous provisions to exempt actual small property holders, and properties that currently participate in affordable housing programs.  Further, TOPA is a local option, so each community has the opportunity to decide if it is appropriate for their needs.  The bill is also crafted to provide for a range of local implementing regulations, as the composition, needs and capabilities of different communities can be quite varied.

We ask for your co-sponsorship, continued support, and would be happy to meet with you, or discuss any aspect of this bill and process.

Best regards,
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Jon Seward, Greater Boston Chamber of Cooperatives

for the TOPA Steering Committee
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